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               Epsom Garden Society: August/September 2020

               Newsletter:  Margaret Haslam 01372 724138, 3 Elm Grove Epsom KT18 7LZ

                Membership Secretary and Newsletter Distribution: Steve Roebuck  0208 394 2168

                Show Secretary: Cathy Flitter 07821 277708

Dear Member, if you have any news or garden related small ads that you would like to be included in the Newsletter, please phone me, 01372 724138.

Don’t forget to keep your 2019/2020 show schedule for next year as we’ll reuse this year’s classes.                                             
The Committee are rather sad that so many people have not renewed their membership this year. Maybe they feel that not much is going on, but although we can't hold Shows this year they are still receiving their newsletters, and Cathy Flitter has arranged talks to be held as Zoom meetings. Steve Roebuck is emailing details of how to access these just before each talk. John Lucking has been organising Open Garden Group openings. They also will have all the discounts for members on production of a current membership card at F. Giles mower servicing at Chessington Garden Centre and 10% discount on plants at The Old Moat Garden Centre and 10% discount on any plants that are not already in a sale or part of a bargain offer at Ashtead Park Garden Centre. At that rate they will have paid for their membership in no time! It is still only £3, or £7 for postal members.

 If we haven't yet received your £3 sub [£7 for postal members] there will be a reminder slip either with this newsletter or in the email accompanying it telling you how to pay.

We want to deliver newsletters by email for as many members as possible for the rest of this year as we cannot guarantee that our reps will be able to continue. If you have received a paper copy, please email steveroebuck@talktalk.net. If you don't use email we will do our best to deliver it.
Our first Zoom Meeting was on Monday 20th July. Olivia Kirk gave us a talk about 'Late Summer Perennials and their use in Low Allergy Planting.' At first we were so pleased to see each other, and glad that we had all survived the virus! The topic was Olivia's speciality, and has led to design commissions at Hospices and Hospitals as well as her award winning Chelsea Flower Show garden in 2010. This was re-planted at the University of Worcester, where the National Pollen Research and Aerobiology Unit  is based. They produce pollen forecasts in partnership with the Met. Office. 

The UK has the highest rate of asthma in the world! There is a link between pollen allergy and asthma. Wind pollinated flowers produce masses of male pollen, which has a positive charge, while female trees and flowers produce a negative charge and have large sticky stigmas to receive pollen. Unfortunately our eyes and nose membranes also have a negative charge, and take some of the pollen in.

There are visual clues to identify low allergen plants: Large petals/flowers that attract pollinators, flowers such as Foxgloves with the male parts deep inside, red/orange/blue or pink flowers attract pollinators. Also a short bloom period, sticky or heavy pollen, and the best: sterile cultivars which generate nectar but do not set seed as a result of breeding. Popular plants include 'Bowles mauve wallflower', 'Agastache Blue Boa', 'Nepeta Six Hills Giant', 'Helenium Sahin's Early Flowerer', 'Geum Totally Tangerine' and some of the perennial Geraniums: Rozanne, lovely blue flowers with a white eye, Orion, a darker blue, and Patricia, magenta with a dark eye. 

Incidentally, I always thought Agastache was pronounced with the same ending as Moustache, but Olivia said Agastarchy. A seed catalogue tells me that Helenium is pronounced Helen-knee-Um. [Ouch!]

Perhaps just continue confidently, and people will assume you know what you are talking about!

Trees to avoid are Plane and Sycamores, not only do they produce lots of pollen, but also have tiny hairs on their fruits and leaves that cause itching and rashes. Birch pollen affects 25% of hay fever sufferers, pity that silver birch is so beautiful and popular! Lawn grass and most ornamental grasses can upset people, but usually not the oat type of grass such as Stipa gigantea or Briza maxima, you could test if these are O.K. for you by standing next to a planting of them at the next garden you visit before investing in a clump at home? Oak pollen is mildly allergenic, but watch out for Artemisias, Achilleas and Asters. Olivia cuts off the flowers before they open and just enjoys them as foliage plants.

Good trees are Amelanchier, Prunus subhirtella Autumnalis, Pyrus salicifolia pendulla, Liquidamber and Sorbus aucuparia 'Cardinal'. Olivia used a selection of these in a garden she designed for 

St. Peter's Hospice in Bristol. First she planted a good foliage background so that it would look good in Winter, then enjoyed adding flowers for Spring and Summer. The first slide showed all the plants newly planted and at  ankle height in Spring, but by the September everything had grown like mad and was flowering so well that the Hospice held a fund-raising open day for people to admire the garden!

We all like Verbena Bonariensis, and were interested to see Verbena Hastata, more clumpy than its relative, and with dark stems that add interest before the flowers open. Also interesting was a sunflower, Helianthus salicifolius, that she grew for its tall rounded foliage rather than the small disappointing flowers at the end of the season. Olivia pointed out that they look like green afghan hounds standing in your border! Other good low allergen flowers are Baptisia, false indigo, a lovely blue upright plant from the pea family, if you have clay you will need to add lots of grit for this. Also Angel's fishing rods, Knautia macedonica and giant Scabious, Cephalaria. If you dead-head the flowers you will get masses more.

The talk finished with lovely slides of different low allergy plants growing in combination, and they really looked beautiful. Plenty to think about! Thanks Olivia and Cathy, an excellent Zoom meeting!
A new pest for Epsom! Our member went to a lot of trouble as usual this Spring to net his cherry tree to prevent birds eating them all, only to discover that nearly all the fruit had tiny puncture holes and seemed to be collapsing inwards. This is caused by a tiny fly, the Spotted Wing Drosophila, only 3mm long, which uses a tiny saw on its ovipositor to cut into the skin of the undamaged fruit and then lay its eggs inside the cherry and later the tiny grey larvae eat the fruit from the inside. These are too small to be seen except with a magnifying glass at first. The males have a spot on each wing, but both male and female have big red eyes. Our native Drosophila fly only lays eggs in ripe fallen fruit. This pest only arrived in the UK in 2012 after spreading all across the world, first from Japan then to the USA. Not only cherries but raspberries, strawberries and blueberries can be affected.

DEFRA are very worried about fruit production in the UK.
The Vegetable Society have sent us notes of a talk about 'Roses' that was given by Stewart Pocock of Pocock Roses. They graft buds of species roses into a T cut on the rootstock. To identify any suckers look for pale green stems, very few thorns and dull leaves. Pull them off rather than cutting to leave no buds behind. November is a good time to plant bare rooted roses, but if you are growing them in pots give them as much fertiliser as you can and water from underneath to minimise fungal diseases. Pococks are constantly breeding new varieties of roses and trying to include disease resistance. To check if they are affected by black spot they surround the young plants with leaves covered in black spot and see how they get on! However, diseases mutate and new strains of black spot evolve, so Stewart says that we should buy more modern varieties, as they will have more resistance.

[I was amused at Hampton Court Flower Show one year when passers-by were asked to name a new rose in a competition. It was chalky white with splashes and streaks of scarlet all over the flowers. My suggestion of 'Traffic Accident' wasn't chosen!]

After disease resistance, perfume is the next most important feature to breed into roses. Roses sold by florists/supermarkets have no scent at all because their petals have been bred to be thick and so withstand transportation and look good for longer in the vase. Garden roses have thinner petals with scent glands in the petals. Roses like any soil apart from water-logged, and appreciate sun for at least half the day. They do object to being planted where a rose was grown before, and this is true for all members of the rose family, fruit trees, hawthorns etc. Possibly nematodes living on the old roses roots remain in the soil and affect the new rose. On the Nursery they grow a green manure crop or tagetes marigolds then replant roses after a few years.

Plant your new rose so that the soil is over the grafting joint, the stumpy bit, as this helps to develop another root system where the graft is. Once planted, prune down to about three buds from the base. Seems drastic, but it makes a better plant with larger flowers.

February is the ideal time to prune roses. You could just take off two-thirds of the growth, and when you see how well they respond, check in a book to see how to do it properly! Feed at least twice a year with proper rose fertiliser and stand back and admire!

Small Ad.: Bosch AL 2204 CV/2215 CV battery charger and 18V 1.5ah Ll ion battery, used but working. Used hexagonal plastic compost bin, approx 38x38x43”, approx 39” tall when assembled. Easy self-assembly, interlocking parts. Both free to good home, 01372 747227.          Best wishes Margaret    
Cathy Flitter writes: A big thankyou to everyone who took the time to enter our 'lockdown photographic competition'.   There were some wonderful entries for Steve and I to enjoy.  A pleasant morning was spent judging.   In the 'Beautiful Lockdown' category, Tracey Faulkner won for her lovely close-up of a bee enjoying the blossom.   She tells us that she had recently done a photography course and particularly enjoys close-ups, judging by the three pictures she sent, she has obviously passed with flying colours! Margaret Haslam took first for her imaginative use of a chimney pot, dustbin lid and one of her lovely pottery pieces to create an effective birdbath in the ‘Recycle, Reclaim, Reuse’ group and our overall winner, Susie White took the prize for her entry in 'Work in Progress' - her husband headfirst in a water butt!   Do have a look at our website to see her winning photo and all the other terrific entries.   We felt that Susie deserved the overall prize as her picture perfectly depicted these strange times we are in and it was particularly well composed and clear (it also raised a laugh which possibly made our decision for us!). A Garden Centre voucher will be winging its way to her shortly.  My thanks to Steve for taking the time to upload all the entries to our website, it is well worth having a look at what our talented members are capable of.

I am hoping to have another competition later in the year and am thinking of perhaps making it entries to a Show (as we are going to sadly have to lose our Autumn Show), maybe this time we will be able to put them on Zoom for everyone to judge, do let me know what you think.    Cathy
